Brighton and Hove Allotment Federation: Site Reps Meeting 
16/01/13, Patcham Community Centre.

In attendance:

John Burns, Steve Lucas, Allan Brown, Mark Carroll, Anne Glow, Lynn Long, Tania Johnson, Gary Johnson

Apologies for absence

(Committee)

        (Site Reps)

Kay Armstrong – St Marks, Vicky Heape – Lark Hill, Jane Child – Roedale, Jane Griffin – Whitehawk Hill, Alan Varney – St. Louis, Chris Webb – Water Work, Rosie Barnard, Peter Burrow, Jeff Wood – Ovingdean. Tina Huggins, Peter Elliot

1. Minutes of the last meeting

Agreed.

2. Matters arising

David Cooper said he’d heard from PC Funnel – Her team are currently awaiting the printing of leaflets, stickers etc. David Cooper and PC Funnel due to meet up next week.

3. Allotment Strategy

John Burns gave a summary of the Strategy Meeting to date.

A question was raised by Richard (Moulscoomb Estate) asking how the BHAF was able to represent its plot-holders and the site reps in this Strategy Process. Allan Brown (BHAF Secretary) said that with the current Federation set up this was a real problem, but one that the Committee were working hard on to address. In the short term the revamped BHAF website is the best way to stay abreast of developments as we were endeavouring to get minutes and notes from all meetings up on the website as soon as possible. 

Mark Carroll explained that the BHAF was prevented from contacting the site reps due to data protection issues. There has been a great deal of confusion arising from this but the Allotment Office and BHAF are working towards resolving it. It is vital that the BHAF is able to contact Site Reps directly as without this capacity it is even more difficult for the BHAF to liaise with Site Reps and keep them informed of developments.
After David Cooper’s portion of the meeting, Russ Howarth RAGS & BHAF Strategy Team) spoke more about the Strategy Process and about how in the future the upkeep of sites will fall more increasingly on the shoulders of Site Reps and Allotment Associations. We have not yet even agreed a set of Objectives with the Council, but we hope to have something of substance to bring to the AGM.

4. Allotments Officer

David Cooper elaborated on the Strategy Process and confirmed that the Strategy would cover a period of 5 years, to achieve the objectives that were set. There will be an Action Plan outlining how we’d work towards realising the objectives. Gillian Marsden is keen to facilitate extensive consultation – citywide if need be. Site Reps will be consulted as part of this process.

He mentioned Site Associations and both the BHAF and BHCC’s commitment to expanding the number of Site Associations - smaller sites merging together etc.

Richard at Moulscoomb Estate had been into the Allotment Office today(16/01/13) to flag up cars on Moulscoomb Estate driving too fast. Are there speed restrictions? The Weald and Horsdean Sites have 5mph speed restriction signs on their sites. David Cooper to look into this – it may have to go to the relevant Council dept.

Forthcoming inspections for 2013. As he was new in the role, David Cooper was unaware of the scale of the undertaking. Last year, the site reps initial inspections took place at their own discretions. There was a backlog, things ran over and not all sites were inspected. David Cooper encouraged Site Reps to get their initial inspections in early (April is probably the earliest, or as soon as possible thereafter.) From the floor – first or second week after Easter has traditionally been a good time as people tend to get stuck into their plots at Easter time.

John Burns said inspections were weather dependent and a degree of flexibility and common sense was required.
Notices – Cooper said the ‘notices’ (ie letters) were going to be updated. He inherited the last ‘notices’ but this year they want to tone them down – more explanatory, less threatening but still firm enough to ensure effective action. David Cooper and his line-manager is working on these at the moment and the BHAF will read, comment and approve them. 

Based on the response from the last Site Rep meeting, David Cooper assumed that Site Reps were broadly in favour of the level of notices given. However bad publicity generated off the back of last year’s notices as well as the large number of questions, complaints and enquiries sent in to the Allotment Officer was counter productive to the work of the Allotment Service. It added hugely to the administration process and caused delays in inspection. The BHAF are keen for Site Reps and Allotment Officer to concentrate on the worst 10%, David Cooper put this idea to the floor.

From the floor a Site Rep (Jacob) questioned the Allotment officer’s policy of serving additional notices, over and above those initially served by the site rep. David Cooper couldn’t commit to this, as his additional inspections were ensure that favouritism/ personal gripes don’t go unchecked, but he did take on board the point made and would largely work from the list produced by site reps.
It was suggested that rubbish notices could be reduced if Site Reps let people know that they are transgressing at the time. On-going verbal warnings should result in less rubbish notices being served. 
Similarly tree inspections would have to be done differently – the BHAF flagged up to David that the new rules couldn’t be served retrospectively. David Cooper claimed that Alan Phillips by publicising (in his Argus blog) his personal email response to him over the issue of Alan being served with a tree notice had resulted in this rule now being unenforceable.

Alan (Lower Roedale Site Rep) explained that in Roedale Valley there are so many trees over the specified height that enforcing fruit tree height notices is irrelevant and void. Alan explained that there have been several tree surveys conducted previously – David Cooper requested that he gets sent this, if the survey is still available.
Steve Lucas explained that the height rule only applies to fruiting trees, not to any other kind of tree. David Cooper thought this applied to all trees. For trees that are too big, the maintenance team can deal with some trees but the arboriculture team would be called in to deal with larger trees. (There is only a small window in which the ‘arbor team’ can operate – nesting season etc.)

Russ Howarth asked Cooper whether we could do a site register ie. registering trees on your site, to prevent plot-holders complaining that they are being served notices. One site rep suggested that when they do site inspections they could mark up large trees.

Liz suggested that Site Reps do a tree survey. David Cooper will consider some of these suggestions but was hesitant to take on further administration work if possible.

One site rep asked whether site reps ever let people know verbally that they were transgressing the rules prior to them getting served notices. Where possible, most site reps do adopt this approach.

Jacob pointed out that the third inspection basically didn’t happen and as result poor plot-holders weren’t evicted and their plots have remained in a poor/ overgrown condition. Steve Lucas stressed that David Cooper needs to restrict himself to inspecting just those plots that are flagged up by the site reps.
David Cooper asked whether the floor agreed that Site Reps concentrate on the worst 10% of plots in their surveys . Site Reps felt this was a sensible idea. There was a brief discussion as to the merits or otherwise of concentrating on the worst 10%. In the end a figure of no more than 20% of plot-holders would receive notices and in most cases it was hoped it would be closer to 10%. A vote was taken and passed agreeing to this figure.
Bruce from the Mintenance Team said to keep requests coming in – particularly Roedale Valley. Probation Service is due to visit Roedale Valley next month.

Information about events need to get to David to go up on Council Website.

5. Allotment Money Allocation 

Jeff Wood would like to see the Development Fund divided out amongst sites proportionally. Steve Lucas and others  felt it was not practical as it needs to be spent on specific items.

6. Individual Sites

Horsdean – various maintenance items, will contact Allotment Officer.

Patcham Court – tree needs removing.

Chates Farm – Badgers at Chates Farm. The options the council prefer is to do nothing. The plot-holders are going to get together and decide what they would like to happen. It’s only a matter of a few years before the site becomes untenable. Steve will report back to the BHAF once they’ve come to decision. John Burns suggested he contact BHAF before their meeting as we may be able to attend.

North Nevill –  All good.
Thompson Road – lots of problems. Fence needs mending. They need an estimate on the fencing. They would like to have a flyer typed up and distributed – BHAF cpould help with this

Richard – Moulscoomb Estate. They’re forging ahead with letting and plot measuring.

Alan – Roedale Valley. Problems of vandalism, bordered by two paths, stone throwing and greenhouse breaking going on. Plot-holders encouraged to not lock sheds.

Alan – Mile Oak. He took the decision not to let plots in the autumn because of the drop off of takers. Despondent, so leaving letting till early spring.

Liz – Waverley Crescent . Informed the meeting that Mrs Harvey, plot-holder for 15 years has deceased. New tenants on her plot.  Rubbish gathered but not removed by council yet.

Jane Hawkins – Craven Vale. ‘Easy access site’ – public right of way. Supposed to be access for wheelchairs – due to rain parts of this road have collapsed and is un-useable. Finally been established it’s the countryside team who’s responsible. The ranger is going to be using the Probation Service. They’d like a notice board – have applied to BHAF. Cooper said he may have a spare one, if not will request the development fund. 8 lets out of 40, after hours and hours of working through the list. One dropped out the next day so – 7 lets.

Linda Long – The Weald. 3rd weekend of letting. She felt that for some tenants, especially those with children, a half plot is too small. Only 10 plots left on the site, including ‘unlettables’.

Steve Lucas – Pankhurst Avenue. Pleased to inform us that they’re bucking the trend and they recombined two half plots. They’re smaller than standard half plots, but with the agreement of the allotment officer they have been recombined. 

7. 19th March, AGM. Brighthelm Centre, Queens Road. 

8. Next Site Rep meeting 3rd Wednesday in July – 17th July.

9. AOB – More Frequent Site Rep Meetings

John Burns put it to the floor as to whether Site Reps would prefer bi-monthly meetings. David Cooper wondered whether this would make for better meetings. Russ Howarth suggested we don’t change anything too drastically until the Strategy Process has run its course. 
Meeting adjourned at 9.45pm
